
 
 
Personnel Commission Meeting packets are available for public viewing on the Garden Grove Unified School 
District website www.ggusd.us  (Departments/Personnel Services/Personnel Commission Meeting Agendas). 
 
 
 
Persons with a disability who require a disability-related accommodation or modification, including auxiliary aids and services, in order to participate in a 
personnel commission meeting, shall contact the Office of Personnel Services by noon on the Monday before the scheduled meeting.  Requests shall be 
made by calling (714) 663-6368 or by fax to (714) 663-6500.   

GARDEN GROVE UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 

Personnel Commission Meeting 
Education Center - Fifth Floor Board Room 
10331 Stanford Avenue, Garden Grove, CA 

October 11, 2017 – 5:10 P.M.   
                    

AGENDA 
 
                
1. CALL TO ORDER 

 

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

3. ADMINISTRATION AND POLICY 
 3.1 Director’s Report 

 
4. MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 6, 2017* 
 
5. AUDIENCE – This is the public’s opportunity to address the Commission on items not on the agenda.  The public will 

have an opportunity for comment on agenda items as those items are discussed. 
 
6. CORRESPONDENCE AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 Classified Personnel Report – 09/05/17 
 Classified Personnel Report – 09/19/17 
 Classified Personnel Report – 10/03/17 
 CSPCA Newsletter – August 2017 
 

7. APPROVAL OF CLASSIFICATION ACTIONS*     
 7.1 Classification Description Revision – Director of Business Services 
 7.2 Classification Description Revision and Title Change – Instructional Aide II – Special Education 
 7.3 Classification Description Revision and Title Change – Special Education Assistant 
 7.4 Classification Description Revision and Title Change – Intensive Behavioral Instruction Assistant 
 7.5 New Position – HVAC Technician II (Maintenance & Operations) 
 7.6 New Position – Mechanical Maintenance Worker (Maintenance & Operations) 
 7.7 New Position – Instructional Aide II – Special Education (Lawrence) 
 
8. ORDERING OF EXAMINATIONS* 

  8.1 Food Service Worker II Promotional 
 8.2 Head Custodian I Promotional 
 8.3 Instructional Aide – Bilingual Arabic Open 
 8.4 School Community Liaison – Bilingual Spanish Open 
 8.5 School Community Liaison – Bilingual Vietnamese Open 
  

9. RATIFICATION OF ELIGIBILITY LISTS* 
9.1 Associate Personnel Analyst Open 
9.2 Grounds Equipment Mechanic Promotional 
9.3 Instructional Aide – Bilingual Spanish Open 
9.4 Lead Food Service Worker  Open 
 

10. OTHER BUSINESS 
10.1 Commissioners 
10.2 Next Personnel Commission Meeting 

 
11. ADJOURNMENT OF REGULAR MEETING 
 
*DENOTES ACTION TO BE TAKEN 



GARDEN GROVE UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT       
              
PERSONNEL COMMISSION MEETING 
10331 Stanford Avenue 
Garden Grove, CA        
          
MINUTES 
of the Meeting of  
September 6, 2017  
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Commissioner Tortolano called the meeting of September 6, 2017 to order at 5:10 p.m.   Commissioner 
Franks led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT 
Ms. Bernice Flatebo 
Mr. Jim Franks 
Ms. Marilyn Tortolano 
 
 

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT 
Ms. Joli Armitage 
Ms. Suzy Seymour 
Ms. Jenni Smith 
 

ADMINISTRATION AND POLICY 
3.1 Director’s Report 
 
Director Seymour shared that students returned on August 30, 2017.  Student enrollment is being 
monitored closely due to the projected 1,500 drop in student enrollment from the 2016/2017 school year.  
Lower enrollment is predicted to be a trend for the coming years.  Current enrollment numbers are meeting 
the projections but unfortunately are still lower than previous years.  Student enrollment and withdrawals 
are constantly changing at the beginning of a school year and thus it will be another week or two before a 
more stable student enrollment number is determined. 
 
Commissioner Tortolano inquired as to whether the lower enrollment is even among all grade levels Pre-
K through Twelfth.  
 
Assistant Superintendent Armitage stated that as of September 1, 2017, enrollment was 300 students 
below projections in grades 7-12, but over by 60 students in K-6.  New updated enrollment numbers will 
be available on September 8, 2017. 
 
Director Seymour stated that various neighboring school districts are also experiencing lower enrollment 
which is prompting them to review transfer policies.  Neighboring districts may begin declining requests 
for students to leave their home district and attend schools in our district. 
 
Director Seymour also stated that at the September 5, 2017 board meeting the board announced their 
intent to re-appoint Commissioner Flatebo for a new three year term.  Her current term will be up in 
November 2017.  Education code states that the board make their intended appointee announcement and 
that at a following meeting, to occur between 30 and 45 days after, the Board can then make a formal 
appointment. 
 
Commissioner Tortolano inquired as to whether Commissioner Flatebo would get sworn in again to her 
new term. 
 
Director Seymour stated Commissioners are getting sworn in again at the beginning of a new term. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
It was moved by Commissioner Franks, seconded by Commissioner Flatebo to approve the minutes of 
the August 8, 2017 Personnel Commission meeting.  The motion passed 3-0. 
 
 



AUDIENCE 
 
The audience was given the opportunity to discuss items not on the agenda.  No comments were heard. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE AND COMMUNICATIONS 

• Classified Personnel Report – 08/15/17 
• 2016-17 Personnel Commission Annual Report 

 
Director Seymour stated that the Commissioners are the first to look at a completed version of the 2016-
2017 Personnel Commission Annual Report.  The report format is the same as for the 2015-2016 school 
year.  Assistant Director Smith is in charge of verifying and compiling the data required for this report. 
 
Director Seymour requested that the Commissioners review the report and notify staff of any corrections 
and/or errors.  Once the Commissioners approve the report, a finalized copy will be given to the Board of 
Education, all district departments and school sites. 
 
Commissioner Flatebo requested to delete her biography item related to the Garden Grove Traffic 
Commission and to add her position as one of the Directors of the Personnel Commissions Association of 
Southern California.  Commissioner Flatebo stated that it is nice to see a summary of all of the hard work 
that staff has completed over the year, to which Director Seymour also agreed. 
 
Assistant Director Smith stated that she is very proud of her team and how successfully they have been 
handling the workload.  She added that all applications are hand screened by at least two staff members.  
 
Commissioner Flatebo added that, in particular, she was very impressed by the number of classification 
description revisions that were completed throughout the year.  For future Personnel Commission Annual 
Reports, Commissioner Flatebo stated it would be nice to see more details/highlights on the different 
classification work being done and other major accomplishments. 
 
Assistant Director Smith stated that classification description revisions are continous and recruitment 
driven.  District-wide classification studies are in process and will certainly be highlights on the next Annual 
Report.  Now that Supervising Personnel Analyst Ceja is part of the team Assistant Director Smith will 
have more time to focus on classification studies. 
 
APPROVAL OF CLASSIFICATION ACTIONS 
7.1 Reclassification – Central Office Clerk I (Food Services) 
 
The Food Services Department has a Central Office Clerk I position that has been assigned higher level 
duties and responsibilities over the last three years.  Based on the study conducted by Assistant Director 
Smith, staff determined that the duties assigned to both the Clerical Specialist I position and the Central 
Office Clerk I position in the Food Services Department are similar in level of responsibility.   
 
Commissioner Flatebo commented that the reclassification report presented by Assistant Director Smith 
is very clear and provides sufficient evidence to recommend the reclassification. 
 
It was moved by Commissioner Franks, seconded by Commissioner Flatebo to approve that the Central 
Office Clerk I position (salary range 21) in the Food Services Department be reclassified to Clerical 
Specialist I (salary range 25) and that the incumbent be reclassified with the position, effective September 
7, 2017.  The motion passed 3-0. 
 
ORDERING OF EXAMINATIONS 
8.1 Construction Maintenance Supervisor Open 
8.2 Grounds Equipment Mechanic Promotional 
8.3 Instructional Aide Promotional 
8.4 Manager of Facilities Open 
8.5 Secretary I Open 
 
 



Employee Joe Ragusa stated he has received phone calls from employees objecting to the Construction 
Maintenance Supervisor and Secretary I recruitments being opened to the public.  Mr. Ragusa stated that 
there are many clerical employees who would be qualified for Secretary I and so the recruitment should 
not be open to the public.  Mr. Ragusa would like to look into how much input the CSEA chapter can 
provide when the determination is made to run recruitments as open or promotional.  Mr. Ragusa stated 
that current employees are familiar with district practices and procedures whereas an external candidate 
needs time and training to understand the way the district runs which greatly differs from the private 
industry. 
 
Director Seymour stated that she and Assistant Director Smith looked at the last couple of Secretary I 
recruitments.  When the determination was made to run this as an open recruitment they looked at how 
many of our existing employees have applied, how many made it on to the eligibility list as well as those 
that were hired and are no longer part of the pool to re-apply.  Currently there are two openings, but 
typically four or five candidates are hired from this eligibility list.  Often times, recruitments are rotated 
between open and promotional based on the previous recruitment and eligibility list results. 
 
Commissioner Flatebo made a reference to the Grounds Equipment Operator II eligibility list where of the 
seven candidates on the eligibility list, four of them were existing employees, which supports the idea that 
existing employees float to the top if truly ready and qualified to hold a higher position.  Existing employees 
have an advantage over external candidates as they get five additional points added to their final score. 
 
Additionally, Director Seymour stated that for Secretary I there are ten and twelve month positions.  Not 
everyone on a list is able and willing to take on both types of positions which also plays a factor on the 
decision to go open or promotional.  The same thought process is put into the Elementary/Intermediate 
School Secretary recruitments. 
 
As for Construction Maintenance Supervisor, Director Seymour stated that many discussions were held 
with maintenance administrators and the former incumbent regarding the decision to go open.  In looking 
to prior Supervisor recruitments, Director of Maintenance, Operations and Transportation Rodriguez has 
kept true to his word of selecting internal candidates if in the top three ranks.   
 
Director Seymour is aware there is a pool of interested employees and knows the decision to go open has 
not always turned out to be the best fit for the department.  The concern is that not all interested employees 
are ready to handle the written, verbal, management and budget skills to be successful as a supervisor 
even though they are great in their current classifications.   
 
Commissioner Tortolano sympathized with Mr. Ragusa’s views and understands his frustrations.  She 
added that there is no perfect formula to running recruitments that fully satisfies everyone’s views.  
Additionally, running recruitments as promotional closes the district off from other interested, willing and 
capable candidates.  
 
CSEA President Leon stated that morale at the District Maintenance Center is low as a result of open 
recruitments.  Mr. Leon supports hiring from within to promote current employees who have a history with 
the district and a proven track record.  
 
Commissioner Franks commented that he was also going to inquire as to the reasoning behind the 
decision to make the Construction Maintenance Supervisor Recruitment open to the public instead of 
promotional.  Additionally, Commissioner Franks commented that at one point all employees were external 
candidates. 
 
It was moved by Commissioner Franks, seconded by Commissioner Flatebo to approve the ordering of 
the examinations as listed above and the ratification of the resulting eligibility lists.  The motion passed 3-
0. 
 
 
 
 
 



RATIFICATION OF ELIGIBILITY LISTS 
9.1 Accounting Technician I Open 
9.2 Central/School Office Clerk I  Open 
9.3 Electronic & Technology Support Technician Open 
9.4 Grounds Equipment Operator II Open 
 
It was moved by Commissioner Franks, seconded by Commissioner Flatebo to ratify the eligibility lists as 
listed above, effective September 6, 2017.  The motion passed 3-0. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
10.1 Commissioners 
 
Commissioner Tortolano inquired as to how many school sites are still without air conditioning.   
 
Assistant Superintendent Armitage stated that currently there are nineteen elementary schools without air 
conditioning.  There is a plan to install air conditioning in all of these schools within the next three years.  
All intermediate and high school sites have air conditioning. 
 
Assistant Superintendent Armitage commented that district maintenance staff conducted a study of all 
school sites over a five day period during the hottest times of the year.  District Maintenance staff used 
this data to determine the sites that stayed hottest the longest to rank the order in which air conditioning 
would be installed. 
 
Commissioner Franks inquired as to whether solar panels are being looked into as a form of saving money 
and energy due to all schools having air conditioning in a few years. 
  
Director Seymour stated that the Office of Business Services is tracking rebates and incentives on solar 
panels but we are not yet at a point where solar panels would make financial sense. 
 
Commissioners Tortolano and Franks attended the newly renovated Don Wash Auditorium at Garden 
Grove High School on August 25, 2017.   
 
Director Seymour stated that Don Wash Auditorium used to remain closed during the summers due to the 
lack of air conditioning but now that it has been installed it will be booked during the summer for all types 
of events. 
 
Commissioner Tortolano commented that she is looking forward to attending the Michael A. Monsoor 
dedication cermony at the new renovated stadium at Garden Grove High School on September 8, 2017.     
 
The date of the next regular meeting of the Personnel Commission will be Wednesday, October 4, 2017 
at 5:10 p.m. in the 5th floor Board Room of the Education Center. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 5:38 p.m. 
 
Accepted by:  Marilyn Tortolano, Chairperson 
Minutes Recorded by:  Maribel Cantoran 






















































































































